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Minutes of the Meeting 

Voluntary Sector Forum (C&YP) – Norfolk

Held on Tuesday 5 December 2017
Dereham Football Club, Norwich Road, Dereham, NR20 3PX
	Item
	Notes
	Actions

	Results of the Election – Cindee Crehan
	See presentation (which includes up to date details).

Cindee confirmed that the election process had taken place and thanked all those who stood as Representatives.  Cindee informed everyone that Tim and Belinda have been re-elected, although they can only serve a two-year term.  
Whilst there were still positions to fill, several people agreed to stand as Reps during the meeting and the gaps left to be filled are on the following groups: -
· Child Sexual Abuse Strategy Group (this is a strategic level role and this is a priority area for the NSCB)
· LSCG for the West of the region

· Signs of Safety Partnership Steering Group

If anybody knows of anyone who may be interested in putting themselves forward as a Rep, please contact Cindee Crehan for more details about the role.

For those committee’s where a Rep is in place, Cindee will email the Chair of each group to request they send the meeting dates and Terms of Reference to each Rep.
 
	Cindee to email committee Chairs as necessary

	Welcome
	The Chair thanked everyone who put themselves forward as a Rep and stressed that the Reps are part of a broader team, working together as one group to represent the sector.  Tim emphasised that it is a two-way communication process and the Reps must communicate with the members of the committees that they represent in between the scheduled meetings.
Tim welcomed everyone to the meeting and confirmed it is the start of the new 3-year period for the Forum under the new strategy.  Tim wanted the Forum to have a bigger voice, and for it to be the place where the big issues within the sector are discussed; the Forum should not only have big ideas, but we must see them through to make a tangible impact to really make a difference.  The Agenda’s will be slightly different in future – they will have a balance of issues that need discussing within the sector and information sharing.  Tim would like to see more people attending the Forum meetings to represent the sector more widely.

	

	Those Present
	Each person in attendance introduced themselves: -

	

	
	· Tim Sweeting – YMCA (Chair)

· Belinda Crayston – Shine (Vice Chair)

· Cindee Crehan – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Elaine Lincoln – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Aimee Gedge – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Alex Coleby – Your Own Place

· Katie Ditchburn – Your Own Place
· Susan Pyke – Music and Special Needs in Norfolk

· Joanna Hogarth – Norfolk Expeditions

· Annie Henriques – Music and Special Needs in Norfolk

· Clare Peak – Family Action

· Julia Midgley – Leeway Domestic Violence & Abuse Services 

· Nula Cooper – EP Youth

	· Penny Olivo – Action for Children

· Clare Francis – The Prince’s Trust

· Andrew Cawthorpe – The Prince’s Trust

· Darryl Smith – YMCA Norfolk

· Sam Mason – MTM Youth Services CIC

· Jonathan Richardson – Diocese of Norwich

· Pat Brickley – Norfolk SEN Network

· Kirsty Pitcher – Benjamin Foundation

· Simon Wright – Nelson’s Journey
· John Lee – The Matthew Project
· Sharon Matthews – The Benjamin Foundation
· Margaret Hill – Leeway Domestic Violence & Abuse Services

	

	Apologies
	Apologies were received from: -
· Anne Ebbage – Autism Anglia

· Carolyn Heydon – Volunteering Matters

· Harry Town – MTM Youth Services CIC

· Catherine Bibb – Norfolk Family Carers
· Dan Mobbs - MAP
· Gemma Walpole – Norfolk Family Mediation Service
	

	Minutes of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising – Tim Sweeting
	The minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed as accurate.

The Chair confirmed there were no action points in the previous meeting minutes to follow up on.
	

	Harmful Sexual Behaviour - 
Dr Romana Farooq
	See presentation
Dr Romana Farooq explained that she has previously worked in the voluntary sector and therefore appreciates the challenges but is passionate about supporting the sector.  She is currently part of a small team within Norfolk and Suffolk Foundation Trust, comprising 3 full-time equivalent staff who cover the whole county.
Romana expressed that the definition of ‘harmful sexual behaviour’ outlined in her presentation is probably the best available, but she feels it is highly problematic due to ‘developmentally inappropriate’ meaning different things to different people.  Government has yet to develop a national strategy for harmful sexual behaviour, which means there is confusion and disparity of services.

Norfolk has seen an increase in cases of children demonstrating harmful sexual behaviour.  50% of all sexual offences against children and young people in Norfolk are committed by other children and young people (Norfolk Constabulary, 2017).

Within Norfolk, we have been good at dealing with abusive and violent sexual behaviour, but we have not been very good at identifying inappropriate and problematic sexual behaviour.  Many children are not receiving the support they need – the Youth Offending Team has been picking up some of these young people.   
Training for Harmful Sexual Behaviour is free to access - Level 1 is a 90 minute session, booked via NSCB website.  Romana explained that her team can develop bespoke training for an organisation and they can also commission specialist training for ‘champions’ within organisations who want to develop specific skills and knowledge.


A question was asked why there is such a wide range of rates of HSB across the country.   Romana confirmed that there were no clear reporting procedures within Norfolk and therefore services have not been capturing information around emerging cases.  She explained that services are patchy and CCG’s recognised the need for a specialist provision; Norfolk is now leading on this issue.  This is a sustainable service as the funding is available on a permanent basis.

A question was asked about what is being done in schools.  Romana confirmed that they are currently developing a package for teachers to help them identify issues within the classroom setting.  The Chair thanked Romana for her time in briefing those present and expressed that it was good to hear that Norfolk is leading the way on this particular service.


	

	The Prevent Agenda - Dr Mark Osborn
	See handout
Dr Mark Osborn explained that he is in post until March 2018.  The Prevent Duty was introduced in 2015.  Prevent is about preventing radicalisation, safeguarding and identifying vulnerable individuals who are at risk of being groomed into radicalisation and terrorism.   As it is about noticing changes over a period of time, the voluntary sector is well placed as those present deal with vulnerable children and young people.
WRAP 3 training is free, it is an hour’s training session and two sessions have already taken place via Momentum.   Further briefings on Prevent are being included in Momentum’s Good Practice meetings in the first quarter of 2018 (contact Aimee Gedge at Momentum for details).  An e-learning module is also available – see the handout for details.

Mark asked the audience how they felt about accessing information on Prevent.  ‘Train the Trainer’ was discussed and Mark confirmed there are currently approximately 120 Trainers across the region.  Mark explained he is happy to organise this within organisations if there is a demand for it and people can be identified.  Mark felt that he needed LSCGs to keep it on their agenda to ensure new staff are trained in future.

Sam Mason expressed that Prevent had been mis-sold in the past and Mark explained that there is a better approach now.  A question was raised around the actual results of Prevent training within Norfolk.  Mark explained that he measures progress through Authorities’ Action Plans (including schools and child minders).  Mark receives updates from all Partners every six months and this is the most effective way he can measure progress.  The Chair thanked Mark for briefing those present on what is a very important issue.

	

	Police, Youth Offending Teams (YOT), Children’s Services - Looked After Children (LAC) Strategy - Inspector Julia Sandell
	See presentation
Inspector Julia Sandell asked those present if they had read the Protocol document which was introduced in September 2017.  As most people hadn’t read it, Cindee agreed to send it out to everyone.  In March 2018, a scrutiny panel will consider if the Protocol is being adhered to and if it is making a difference.
Julia explained that the experience of being in care can have an impact on criminalisation.  Partnership working around the protocol is making a difference and stressed that private providers are strongly expected to adhere to the Protocol.  Julia stated that care home staff and foster carers are receiving training in restorative approaches and the Police are trying to avoid children and young people ending up in custody suites; they are trying hard to support them through restorative approaches.  Julia confirmed that all decisions taken by the Police take a long-term approach (for example, the effect a criminal record could have on employment opportunities in adulthood).
A question was asked about whether children are learning restorative approaches at a young age, as a consistent approach is likely to embed itself early on.  Julia explained that this would be a Department of Education responsibility and the Protocol specifically covers Looked After Children. Norfolk has signed up to be a restorative approach local authority.  
Andrew Cawthorpe asked if children and young people are engaging with positive activities and Julia responded that such interventions for Looked After Children would come from the Youth Offending Teams.  Julia summed up by saying that they are working hard not to criminalise children and young people, whether they are in care or not in care.  The Chair thanked Julia for her time to talk about the Protocol.

	Cindee to send the Protocol document out.

	Organisation news and discussion points, issues for Reps and next meeting agenda

	The Chair explained that the next part of the agenda focusses on organisation news and discussion points; we need to think about us as a sector, identify the key issues and our needs.  The second part is thinking about how we use our Reps.  The third part is thinking about the next meeting, scheduled for March 2018 and agreeing what we want to talk to Sara Tough about.  The Chair stressed that we will start to plan the meeting agendas in advance, as a group, going forward.
Belinda Crayston stated that she is seeing families with SEND children receive a lot less support, up to 80% less support in some cases and it has a huge impact on Early Help.  She is seeing a lack of social workers, and social workers who are not familiar with the families they are trying to support.  Pat Brickley explained that she is very busy in her organisation, with a big increase in “illegal/informal” exclusions – i.e. children sent home early.  She is also aware of cases of disability discrimination around school trips, and school admission appeals.
Belinda explained that over the past 3 years, she has seen more children taken out of reception year at schools and placed into Shine’s nursery, yet she didn’t understand why schools aren’t dealing with some situations.  Cindee explained that she had already had a 1:1 meeting with Sara Tough and Sara has stated that she needs to focus on short breaks.  Belinda stated that some children in Shine’s nursery require 3:1 or 2:1 adult care, which is not covered in the funding allocated.
Annie Henriques explained that she has worked as a volunteer to help families cope.  She has seen that Social Workers often don’t know the children. Additional support is needed for children on the Autistic Spectrum – especially for those who may not yet have a diagnosis-  parents are not always informed why their child has been sent home early from school.   Annie Henriques raised whether those who deal with school exclusions – for example governors, should attend meetings such as the Forum to have a better understanding of the bigger picture.

Cindee gave a brief feedback relating to the recent Children’s Services Ofsted inspection.  Sara Tough, Executive Director had given feedback to the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership Board.  The overall feedback had been positive – but the result of the inspection will not be published until 19th January.  Some of the key things were:
· Norfolk has addressed many of its difficult issues
· Permanency for looked after young people has been “nailed”

· The Local Authority is applying consistent and appropriate thresholds – but partners are not

· There is a shared commitment across the partnership and good buy in from the members

Areas to continue to address:

· Multi- Agency Safeguarding Hub

· Still issues around consistency of practice

· CSE, missing children and return home interviews – there is not enough strategic join-up in this area

· Further analysis of serious incidents – how is the learning impacting on practice

Cindee agreed to send out her report to everyone.

Cindee explained that there is a recruitment process taking place in January for 3 Assistant Directors meaning that by March 2018, the new senior leadership team should be in place along with Sara Tough.

Discussion took place around Early Help, and how it would be good to have more feedback from Jill Greenfield at Barnardo’s since she presented at the previous Forum meeting.  There was meant to be a multi-agency steering group for this project, but this has not been established yet.  Cindee felt that the focus is currently on addressing internal areas.

A discussion took place about national organisations moving their work into Norfolk and the voice of the smaller organisations being lost, particularly as larger organisations will have the resources and larger teams including specialist bid writing teams, often resulting in smaller organisations losing out on funds.
Tim stated that the feedback received from Sara Tough is that smaller organisations will be recognised during the tender process due to their knowledge of the local region and of local communities.  Darryl Smith felt that bigger organisations should participate in local events such as the Forum meetings to enhance their knowledge.  Cindee felt this was a positive suggestion for sharing information.


Clare Francis expressed that provision of services is increasingly online (referring to the ‘Not Without Me’ article in the Norfolk magazine) and this means that youngsters should be allowed to access the internet, with support, or that they need to have adequate I.T. resources provided for them.  Concern was raised over whether children and young people are digitally aware and whether they can access/understand online consultations.  Some CAMHS units are closing which is not good news. Aimee Gedge stated that the waiting list for CAMHS referrals are up to 3 months and whilst self-referral is available, it is not ideal in situations such as anxiety and depression.  Annie Henriques expressed that 16-18 often fall through the net and Aimee stated an 18 year old would be referred to Adult Services, although it’s often not the service they want at the age of 18.

Cindee explained that whilst online digital services are available, there is not enough presence on the ground.  Tim asked whether there is a role around Norfolk for local delivery services as this could be a unique selling point to include in a tender.  Discussion took place around Children’s Services and how they are likely to look very different in the future.  They are often located in shared buildings which is a real challenge to manage.
With regards to future speakers, Louise Smith was suggested but it was stressed that the Forum group would want to hear about impacts and not what’s being done.

Annie Henriques raised Academy Schools and how they can be patchy in terms of the quality of delivery and that they are geographically spread out.

Tim asked everyone to let Cindee know if they wanted anything specific raised with Sara Tough prior to the next Forum meeting.  Cindee agreed to draft some questions that the sector would like to address and these will be sent to Sara Tough before the March meeting.

No other business.  

Tim summed up by stressing that the Forum group is about two-way dialogue and confirmed that the next meeting is taking place on 7 March at Dereham Town Football Club.  Cindee asked everyone to RSVP as very few people had confirmed their attendance.  Cindee also mentioned that unless a Forum registration form had been completed, they will not receive Forum communications.  After discussion, it was agreed that an Outlook diary request would be sent out to ensure the 2018 meetings were in people’s electronic diaries.

The meeting ended at 12.25pm.
	Cindee to send out report
Cindee to find out about steering group for the edge of care service

Cindee to contact Louise Smith

Cindee to circulate to the Forum group draft questions for Sara Tough 

Elaine to send out Outlook diary requests for 2018 meetings.



	Dates of future meetings
	All meetings will be held at Dereham Football Club:

· Wednesday 7 March 2018
· Tuesday 5 June 2018

· Wednesday 12 September 2018

· Tuesday 4 December 2018

Coffee from 9am, the meeting starts at 9.30am and finishes at 12.30pm.  Please remember to confirm your attendance via email to forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk


	Please save the dates in your diary (Outlook diary requests will be sent out).
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